







14th August 2002 

The Secretary,

Senate ECITA References Committee,

Parliament House,

CANBERRA   ACT   2600

Dear Madam/Sir,

The Richmond-Tweed Regional Library makes the following submission to the Committee of Enquiry into Libraries in the On-Line Environment.  The Library is committed to providing free and equitable access to the on-line environment for all members of the public, however, without adequate financial support this commitment can not be maintained.

Public libraries in rural and regional New South Wales are a vital part of the community, and make a substantial contribution to social capital.  Public libraries are the ONLY source of free and equitable access to the on-line  information  environment  for residents of regional,  rural, and remote Australia. Public Libraries are universally recognised as trusted, reliable and safe centres which provide a welcoming environment for people of all ages and all backgrounds.  Library staff are trained in assisting untrained and inexperienced  persons in accessing and making effective use of computers, on-line databases, and the internet.  Public libraries act as free,friendly community hubs, which have tailored their services to meet local needs.  Supported almost entirely by Local Government funds, public libraries are committed to ensuring equity of access to information for all, as part of their social obligation to the community.  This vital equity of access is currently seriously threatened, and Australia is rapidly developing  an information underclass in rural Australia, due to the continued neglect of public library funding by both State and Federal Governments.

IT IS A NATIONAL DISGRACE THAT THE FEDERAL AND STATE GOVERNMENTS, WHILE SAVING COSTS BY MAKING MORE AND MORE INFORMATION ONLY AVAILABLE ON-LINE, AND CONSTANTLY ADVERTISING THAT SAME ON-LINE AVAILABILITY, HAVE GIVEN NO THOUGHT WHATSOEVER, NOR ANY ADEQUATE FUNDING, TO ENSURE THAT THE AUSTRALIAN PEOPLE HAVE ACCESS TO A COMPUTER AND TO THE INTERNET. 

 NOR HAS ANY THOUGHT BEEN GIVEN TO THOSE MANY PEOPLE WITH NO EXPERIENCE OR CONFIDENCE IN USING THE TECHNOLOGY.  OVER 60% OF RURAL  AUSTRALIANS HAVE NO ACCESS TO THE INTERNET.  A HIGH PROPORTION OF ELDERLY PEOPLE HAVE NO UNDERSTAINDING OF EVEN BASIC COMPUTER LITERACY, YET THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT CONTINUES TO PROMOTE ACCESS TO VITAL GOVERNMENT INFORMATION AS ONLY OR PRIMARILY AVAILABLE ON-LINE.

The National network of free public libraries is the only agency already in place, with the basic staffing and infrastructure, to ensure national equity of access to the on-line environment.  However, public libraries can only undertake this role if proper levels of funding are provided by State and Federal Governments.

Nearly thirty years ago the Federal Government’s enquiry into public libraries “The Horton Report” conducted hearings across Australia. This Report concluded that it was essential that the Federal Government should provide $20 Million in specific library funding to public libraries in order to ensure equity of access to information.  Despite initiating and funding this Enquiry, the Federal Government ignored its findings.  

That demonstrated need for Federal Funding is now more imperative than ever before.  Even the modest figure of $20 Million today would make a significant difference to Australia’s struggling and inadequately resourced  rural library services.

The delivery of library services in the online environment is particularly difficult and costly for rural and regional libraries and their communities. The continuation of inadequate levels of specific State and the complete lack of specific  Federal funding is jeopardising the future of public library services, particularly  in New South Wales, where State Government funding is over 50% less than any other State or Territory. 

Public Libraries have a particular role to play in meeting the information  needs of  the financially disadvantaged, the elderly, and the unemployed in:

· economic - job descriptions, positions vacant, employment opportunities, real estate sales and rentals

· information - school and tertiary studies assignments

· Government information - legislation, ABS statistics

· email and assignments

· internal databases, including Internet databases restricted by licensing issues

· government services - ABN registration

· recreation - holiday planning, including bookings and travel, identifying events of interest

· banking, local government payments

· medical information and support, and making appointments online

· communication - tourism promotion, and community information and business databases available

· tuition and guidance on accessing and searching for electronic information

Particular Issues include:

· the high costs of telecommunication links in rural Australia, for which NO compensatory funding is provided.

· the high costs of sophisticated communications equipment (high speed routers, hubs etc), essential in linking branch libraries

· re-education of clients to access all types of media, not just online, for effective retrieval of relevant information

· technophobes - clients unable to, and/or unwilling to, use or embrace any new technology

· on-going education and training of library staff, especially in remote rural areas.

The development of strategic partnerships between Federal Government Departments (which would surely be able to identify significant financial savings through the enormous reduction in printing costs of producing  multiple hard-copy,  now replaced by on-line versions) and the public library network, could go someway to providing financial support for rural libraries.

I urge the Enquiry to ensure that the Federal Government provides specific-purpose funding for Regional and Rural Public Libraries.









Yours faithfully









(Martin Field)








    Regional Library Manager

